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111 Sunnybrook Court 

South Bend, Indiana 46637 

(574) 243-3100 

Fax: (574) 243-3134 

112 South Center St, Suite C 

Plymouth, Indiana 46563 

(574) 935-4511 

Fax: (574) 935-4589 

22579 Old US 20 East 

Elkhart, Indiana 46516 

(574) 264-3321 

Fax: (574) 264-5892 

501 Comfort Place 

Mishawaka, Indiana 46545 

(574) 277-4100 

Fax: (574) 822-4876 

 

 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

Administrative and Foundation Offices 

501 Comfort Place, Room A & B, Mishawaka IN 

April 27, 2015 

7:30 a.m. 

 

A G E N D A 

 

1. Approval of February 17, 2016 Minutes (action) – Amy Kuhar Mauro (2 minutes) 

 

2. President's Report (information) - Mark Murray (12minutes) 

 

3. Finance Committee (action)  – Wendell Walsh (10minutes) 

(a)  2015 Audit 

(b) December 2015 Post-Audit Financial Statements 

(c) 1
st
 Quarter 2016 Financial Statements 

 

4. Professional Advisory Group and QI Committee meetings (action) – Carol Walker (5minutes) 

 

5. Vote on CHC Purchasing Milton Adult Day Services (action) – Mark Murray (5 minutes) 

 

6. Foundation Update (information) – Corey Cressy (12 minutes) 

 

7. Board Education – (information) – Rose Kiwanuka ( 12 minutes) 

 

8. Chairman’s Report (information) – Amy Kuhar Mauro (2 minutes) 

 

9. BREAK (action) – ALL (5 Minutes)  

 

10. Hospice Industry Update (information) – Peter Benjamin (55 minutes) 

 

 

Next meeting June 15, 2016 at 7:30 a.m. 

 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care  

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

February 17, 2016 

 

Members Present: Amy Kuhar Mauro, Ann Firth, Carol Walker, Corey Cressy, Jennifer Ewing, Jesse Hsieh, Lori Turner, Suzie 

Weirick, Tim Portolese, Wendell Walsh 

Absent: Anna Milligan, Francis Ellert, Mary Newbold 

CHC Staff: Mark Murray, Amy Tribbett, Dave Haley, Karl Holderman, Mike Wargo, Sue Morgan, Becky Kizer 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 7:30 a.m.  

2. Welcome  New board member Jennifer Ewing was welcomed to the CHC Board of Directors.  

3. Minutes  A motion was made to accept the minutes of the 12/16/15 meeting as presented. The 

motion was accepted unanimously. 

W. Walsh motioned 

S. Weirick seconded 

4. President’s 

Report 

 ADC in January was 398, an 8% increase from a year ago. Elkhart Hospice House 

occupancy was up 10% and South Bend Hospice House occupancy was up 33%. 

February ADC so far is 385 and YTD 393.  

 The new CMS hospice payment system began January 1
st
 and it is already having a lot 

of problems and errors nationally. Indiana Medicaid has not posted anything yet on 

how they plan to implement the new payment system, which they are required to do 

by federal statute. We are paid different rates for the first 60 days of care and then a 

lower rate for 61+ days of care, but CMS didn’t create new revenue codes for these 

different rates. We are working with Cerner to develop reports and we are also 

working on getting information from CMS. With the Service Intensity Add, which is 

nurses and social work visits up to four hours a day during the last seven days of life 

at around $39 per hour in fifteen minute increments, we have no way of knowing 

ahead of time what the reimbursement will be so we can accrue it. We have read that 

nationally providers are being paid incorrectly under certain circumstances. The 

payment system was never tested or demonstrated. It was based on a recommendation 

from the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission.  

 Strategic Plans – In the board packet is a copy of both the final report for the 2011-

2015 Strategic Plans and the new 2016-2018 Strategic Plans. We would like to have 

board approval to proceed with the new plan. A motion was made to accept the 2016-

2018 Strategic Plans as presented. The motion was accepted unanimously.  

 Community Health Systems is the new owner of I.U. Health LaPorte. The local VNA 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

J. Hsieh motioned 

L. Turner seconded 
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was purchased by the hospital many years ago. Then I.U. purchased the hospital, 

which included the VNA, which had a hospice component. The new owners have 

decided they just want the home health business and are closing the hospice program 

at the end of the month. They also purchased I.U. Starke Hospital, so there is one less 

hospice competitor in our service area and we may be able to do more in LaPorte and 

Starke counties. VNA asked us if we would take on their 25 palliative care patients 

and we said we would be happy to do that.  

 The new chief medical officer of Beacon Health System, Dr. Shelly Harkin, visited us 

last week and toured the Mishawaka Campus, Center for Palliative Care, and the 

Elkhart Hospice House. She is board certified in hospice and palliative medicine and 

in the past was a part-time hospice medical director in Illinois. She said she never saw 

a free-standing hospice inpatient unit until she toured our facility and was very 

impressed.  

 We have a meeting today with SJRMC and Trinity. They reached out to us to discuss 

collaboration for palliative care services.  

 The Conflict of Interest Policy form is in the board packet. This is for our audit and 

also a question on the IRS FORM 990 and we do this annually.  

 The April 27 board meeting will be two hours. It was moved to the fourth week of the 

month, because the annual NHPCO Management & Leadership Conference is the 

third week. We will have two guest speakers. Peter Benjamin is from the Huntington 

Consulting Group and will give an update on the state of the hospice industry. He is 

also the facilitator for the National Hospice Executive Roundtable meetings. After the 

board meeting and the next day he will be doing training with our admission and 

triage staff. The other guest is Rose Kiwanuka, the National Coordinator of the 

Palliative Care Association of Uganda (PCAU), and her COO, Mark Mwesiga. She 

will also be attending the NHPCO conference where we will show our new Road to 

Hope documentary. Last week Rose spoke at the United Nations about morphine 

distribution in Uganda. We will also be hosting a reception for Rose and Mark.  

 We have created a new Trouble Breathing Plan for patients. When looking at the 

number of revocations when a patient signs out of the hospice benefit to go to the 

hospital for treatment, a large percentage is due to shortness of breath. This new plan 

starts at the time of admission and all disciplines will reinforce it with families on 

their visits. The family is given a neon pink form to place on the refrigerator with tips 

on what to do until our nurse can get there. Our goal is to reduce the number of 
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patients going to the hospital. We are in the process of auditing our records to make 

sure we are actually doing the teaching with patients and families.  

5. Finance 

Committee 

 The finance committee met last Friday and recommends approval of the December 

2015 financial statements. The first quarter of 2016 will be reviewed at the April 

meeting. The ADC has been a prime mover in the increase in revenue. It speaks to the 

financial integrity of the organization and its management of expenses. We projected 

an ADC for 2015 of 385 and it came in at 399. YTD operating income was $21.1MM, 

a 9% increase and $843,000 ahead of budget. Total expenses were $18.6MM, a 2% 

increase and $650,000 under budget. We had an overall net gain of $3.4MM, a 30% 

increase. Net without beneficial interest was $3.6MM, an 81% increase. The 

combined CHC and Foundation net without investments was $3.4MM, a 122% 

increase. Total assets were $39.8MM. This is the largest return the agency has ever 

experienced since at least 2007, the year we had the Elkhart Capital Campaign for that 

campus. We had $2.4MM in campaign gifts that year. 

 A motion was made to accept the December 2015 financial statements as presented. 

The motion was accepted unanimously. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

T. Portolese motioned 

A. Firth seconded 

6. Foundation 

Update 

 We are 32% of the way through the Cornerstones for Living: The Crossroads 

Campaign and are already at 44% of our goal. So far we have $4.4MM in cash, 

pledges and documented bequests. Thank you to the board for its 100% participation 

in the campaign. It is very helpful to us as we move into the public phase later this 

year to say we have 100% participation by the CHC board and the capital campaign 

cabinet.  

 We received a gift from the estate of John “Jack” Lloyd III of $103,201. We met with 

his family and they would like the gift to be used to endow Camp Evergreen and 

establish the Linda Lloyd Mission Endowment for Camp Evergreen. They also want to 

be involved in volunteering for Camp and will be giving additional donations as time 

goes on.  

 We have a number of events coming up. The Helping Hands Award Dinner is 05/04 

honoring former Governor Joe Kernan and former Mishawaka Mayor Bob Beutter for 

their veteran service. The proceeds from the Dinner will go towards construction of 

our veteran’s memorial. Also the proceeds from this year’s Friends of Hospice 

campaign will be earmarked for construction of the Veteran’s Memorial to be erected 

on the Mishawaka Campus. Over the next few months we will begin kicking off 

campaign meetings with area veteran organizations and bring them here to talk about 
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our veteran’s memorial. The cost of construction will be in the $300,000 range. We 

will raise money beginning with the Helping Hands Award Dinner and go through the 

first part of October. A percentage of the money raised will also go towards patients 

that are veterans and to raise awareness of our We Honor Veterans program. About 

21% of our patients are veterans. 

 The annual Gardens of Renewal and Remembrance event will be held 06/07 at the 

Elkhart Campus. In the future we plan to hold a similar event at the Mishawaka 

Campus as we receive gifts for trees, benches, etc., in memory of a loved one. Bike 

Michiana for Hospice is 10/02 and the Walk for Hospice is 07/03. Over the years we 

have seen a decrease in the number of participants in the Walk, so this year we will 

incorporate a “Heroes for Hospice” 5K fun run.  

 We have submitted a new project request to Notre Dame’s Executive MBA program 

for 2016 to update PCAU’s five-year strategic plan, as well as a succession strategy. 

We should know if the project was chosen later this month. If it is selected, they will 

meet with Rose and Mark while they are here. Notre Dame graduate student and 

emergency room nurse Katie Anderson will be traveling to Uganda in May to work on 

expanding the mHealth program. She is also working with IT specialists at Notre 

Dame in order to optimize the platform and user interface. A couple of other people 

from Notre Dame will be traveling to Uganda in March for a week to look at this 

project and identify some of the issues and obstacles and then work with Katie so she 

is prepared when she goes in May.  

 The Road to Hope documentary has been entered into the film festival circuit. After 

we premiered the documentary at last year’s Okuyamba Fest, several people stepped 

up to help sponsor children. So we went from 17 children fully sponsored to 44. The 

funds also enabled PCAU to hire a Road to Hope Coordinator. She works with the 

schools and palliative care teams to identify children and make those connections. 23 

CHC employees signed up to sponsor children through payroll deduction during open 

enrollment. We also hope to establish a base for support outside our community as 

well by showing the documentary around the country, which will bring in more 

money for that program.  

 Mishawaka Campus – We have the finished design for the patient care staff building. 

The next phase is the design of the new Hospice House. We anticipate having some 

drawings to show to the Board this summer.   

7. Board  The Year in Review 2015 was presented. For the second year in a row we cared for  
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Education over 2,000 patients. We are in the top 3-4% of hospices in the country. We had record 

levels of ADC all year long, a 24% increase in three years. Our record one day high 

census was 425. We continue to see fewer cancer patients. The majority of our 

patients have non-cancer diagnoses, and over half of are in three areas, which is why 

we have three specialty programs: BreatheEasy (12%), HeartWize (26%), and 

Dementia (14%). These patients also traditionally live longer. The ALOS was 74 days 

compared to 61 days a year ago. The median was 14 days and the mode was 2 days. 

The national average ALOS is 71 days and the median is 17 days. For HMB patients 

only which are 78% of every dollar we receive, the ALOS increased to 83 days which 

is one of the major reasons why we had financial success in 2015.  

 We had 1,734 original admissions, a 5% decrease. We averaged 4.75 admissions per 

day. Deaths before admission (DBA) were down slightly from 7% to 5%. Referrals by 

patients/families increased to 30%. 40% of referrals were from hospitals and 15% 

from doctors. We are shifting our marketing dollars and doing considerably less in 

print and radio and focusing on digital. We still advertise on television and cable a 

great deal. The digital campaign is working really well. We can track phone calls and 

at least eight admissions can be tracked to our digital campaign. We average 78 phone 

calls a day in admissions or about 2,300 a month. The people we need to get in front 

of is the case managers and discharge planners because they will refer to the agency 

that makes the referral process the easiest for them. Sue Morgan is working on 

developing an education program for the hospital staff for patients that will be 

admitted GIP level of care in the hospital. Many people think there is only one hospice 

in the community. We hired a company to do several focus groups and telephone 

surveys a few years ago before we began our new branding and marketing campaign. 

We were the only hospice recognized and that recognition was very low. It would be 

interesting to see if that has improved. Amy T. and Lori T. will get together to discuss 

marketing awareness of the different hospices in our service area.  

 The Hospice Houses served 598 patients compared to 614 a year ago, but the length of 

stay increased. The occupancy rate was the highest since 2009.  

 Bereavement had 1,751 deaths, a 7% increase. They made nearly 33,000 bereavement 

contacts, a 6% increase. 452 people attended our memorial services in December held 

in three locations. We worked with 13 different schools to provide grief counseling to 

students. We are also seeing clients of patients that died before admission. We served 

173 of those clients. We started “movie and a meal” at the Mishawaka office. In 2015 
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it attracted 207 people including 45 new people that began counseling. Camp 

Evergreen was the largest in its history.  

 The number of volunteer hours was down slightly from 2014. Volunteers drove over 

44,000 miles and saved the agency over $395,000. We are looking closely to make 

sure we are capturing all of those volunteer hours and that they are turning in their 

time sheets. Over 200 volunteers attended the Volunteer Recognition event in April 

and 132 attended the annual Volunteer In-service Day in June.  

 We had another perfect home health survey. Since 2008 we have had no deficiencies 

in any of our surveys.  

 495 people attended the 2015 Helping Hands Award Dinner, which raised over 

$420,000—which was the highest Dinner in our history.  

 In November we switched pharmacy vendors to HospiScript and DeliverCare Rx and 

anticipate saving $250,000 without affecting quality of care. Hospice House will be 

coming online with them on 02/22.     

 75 people attended the Northern Indiana Mayors Roundtable on 06/26 held at the 

Mishawaka Campus. On 07/04, 120 staff and their family members attended our first 

Mishawaka 4
th

 of July fireworks event. We provided refreshments and could watch 

the fireworks that went off across the river from our campus. The St. Joseph Valley 

Street Rods raised $18,000 from the proceeds of selling $10 Barnaby’s pizza coupons 

and YTD they have raised $67,000 for CHC.  

 We have a contract with the I.U. Indianapolis School of Medicine’s Fellowship 

Program. One Fellow was here last year, another one is coming in about a month, and 

the third will be here prior to July. We also have a Fellowship contract with Mayo 

Clinic.  

 The number of donors was down 11%, but the average gift increased 6%. Last year 

we raised $1.7MM. Part of the reason is we are working diligently towards developing 

a deeper relationship with fewer people. The Circle of Caring was created seven years 

ago. The Helping Hands Society started with 27 members. Now we have different 

levels and different experiences for each level and target our marketing specifically 

towards each level. We think that is why we are seeing an increase in the amount of 

gifts. There are several hundred members now in the Circle of Caring. We are also 

seeing a decrease in the number of memorial donations, so we are working on piloting 

a three month connection through the obituaries in the newspapers with Legacy.com. 

They provide the process as you read obituaries online to make a donation. A number 
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of hospices in the country are currently doing that. Fundraising over the past six years 

continues to increase. The capital campaign and bequests are anomalies that we don’t 

count as part of the year over year fundraising. We are in a campaign mode now, so 

we hope to see those numbers increase over the next few years.  

 The value of unreimbursed services was up 33% in 2015 to over $2.1MM.  

 We hired 60 new staff and at the end of the year we had 228 professional staff.  

8. Chairman’s 

Report 

 Reminder that the 04/27 meeting will be two hours long.  

 Reminder to sign the Conflict of Interest Policy form and give it to Becky Kizer. 

 If anyone is interested in forming a team for the Walk for Hospice, let Amy Kuhar 

Mauro know.  

 Jesse Hsieh commented that he invited Mark Murray to speak at the MBA program he 

is teaching at Notre Dame. His presentation was excellent and he would like Mark to 

give the same talk to the medical students. He would also recommend the board or 

anyone else interested hear the presentation without the history of hospice included. It 

is a great opportunity to learn more about hospice particularly from a reimbursement 

and regulatory standpoint.  

 

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 8:45 a.m. Next meeting 04/27 

 

Prepared by Becky Kizer for approval by the Board of Directors on 04/27/16. 

 

 

________________________________________________           _____________________________________________ 

Amy Kuhar Mauro, Chair          Becky Kizer, Recording Secretary 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Hospice Foundation 

President / CEO Report 

 

April 27, 2016 

 
(Report posted to Secure Board Website April 21, 2016) 

 

This meeting takes place in Conference Rooms A&B at the Mishawaka Campus at 7:30 AM. 

 This report includes event information from February 18 – April 26. 2016. 

The Hospice Foundation Board meeting follows in the same room. 

 

 

CENSUS 

 

At the end of March, the first quarter average daily census (ADC) is up 4.7% from Q1 of 2015.  

However, the number of patients served is down 1.8% and the number of original admissions at the 

end of Q1 is down 6.8%.  YTD 7.52% of all referrals have died before CHC could admit them.  

During March alone, 50% of all deaths occurred within seven days or less following admission to 

hospice.  Compared to Q1 2015, current YTD number of patients served at the South Bend Hospice 

House is up 7.41% with occupancy up 1.61%.  The Elkhart Hospice House occupancy is up 1.94% 

YTD through March and the numbers of patients served is down 1.27% compared to 2015.   

 

March 2016 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

     

Patients Served 508 806 821 (15) 

Original Admissions 140 422 453 (31) 

ADC Hospice 367.74 370.69 351.69 19.00 

ADC Home Health 21.10 20.19 21.72 (1.53) 

ADC CHC Total 388.84 390.88 373.41 17.47 

 

February 2016 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

     

Patients Served 491 666 651 15 

Original Admissions 120 282 283 (1) 

ADC Hospice 367.79 372.22 348.97 23.25 

ADC Home Health 18.97 19.72 19.71 0.01 

ADC CHC Total 386.76 391.94 368.68 23.26 
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Monthly Average Daily Census by Office and Hospice Houses 

 

 2016 2016 2016 2015 2016 2016 2015 2015 2015 2015 2015 2015 
 Jan Feb Mar Apr May June July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec  

 

S.B.: 222 219 215    236 233 229 228 214 212 

 

Ply: 75 72 70    78 83 90 89 84 83 

 

Elk: 90 87 94    89 85 86 84 92 92 

 

SBH: 4 5 5    5 5 5 6 5 5 

 

EKH: 6 4 5    6 5 5 5 4 5 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Total: 397 387 389    414 411 415 412 399 397 

 

 

HOSPICE HOUSES 

 

March 2016 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

SB House Pts Served 34 87 28 4 

SB House ALOS 4.79 5.06 4.07 0.18 

SB House Occupancy 75.15% 69.07% 52.53% 10.14% 

     

Elk House Pts Served 28 33 25 8 

Elk House ALOS 5.11 5.12 3.88 1.24 

Elk House Occupancy 65.90% 77.88% 44.70% 33.18% 

 

 

February 2016 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

SB House Pts Served 32 59 56 3 

SB House ALOS 4.41 4.69 5.09 (0.40) 

SB House Occupancy 69.46% 65.95% 69.01% -3.06% 

     

Elk House Pts Served 25 53 49 4 

Elk House ALOS 4.88 5.49 5.33 0.16 

Elk House Occupancy 60.10% 69.29% 63.20% 6.09% 
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PATIENTS IN FACILITIES 

 

Of the 508 patients served in March, 179 resided in facilities.  Of the 491 patients served in 

February, 169 resided in facilities.  The average daily census of patients in skilled nursing homes, 

assisted living facilities, and group homes during March was 148; February was 148 and YTD 2016 

thru March was 150. 

 

 

FINANCES 

 

Karl Holderman, CFO, reports the first quarter year-end 2015 Financials will be posted to the Board 

website on Tuesday morning, April 26th following Finance Committee approval.  For information 

purposes, the DRAFT, non-Finance Committee accepted, February 2016 Financials are below. 

 

February 2016 Financial Information 
 

Center for Hospice Care (1)      

(Numbers below include CHC’s beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation including its loss / gain) 

February Overall Revenue  $        1,574,637   Year to Date Overall Revenue  $            1,045,438  

February Total Expense  $        1,391,827   Year to Date Total Expense  $            1,527,549  

February Net Gain  $           182,810   Year to Date Net Gain  $            (299,305)  

      

      

Hospice Foundation      

Feb. Development Income  $           171,231   Year to Date Development Income  $               235,262 

Feb. Investment Gains (Loss)  $          (80,414)   Year to Date Investment Gains (Loss)  $            (732,563)  

Feb. Overall revenue  $             91,040   Year to Date Overall Revenue   $            (496,315)  

Feb. August Expenses  $          169,671   Total Year to Date Expenses   $               325,269  

Feb. Overall Net  $         (78,631)   Year to Date Overall Net   $            (831,584)  

      

      

Combined (2)      

February Overall Revenue  $        1,744,309   Year to Date Overall Revenue  $          2,955,343  

February Overall Net Gain  $           182,810   Year to Date Overall Net Gain  $            (299,305)  

(1) Center for Hospice Care revenue and net gain figures (current month & YTD) reflect net gain posted by Hospice Foundation. 

(2) Combined figures (current month & YTD) reflect elimination of net gain posted by Hospice Foundation. 

 

At the end of February 2016, the combined operating income is $3,449,129, up 3% from February 

2015.  The overall combined net gain for CHC / HF was a loss of -$299,305 primarily due to 

investment losses of over $730,000 which is a decrease of 237% compared to YTD February 2015.   

At 2/29/16, CHC’s YTD Net without the beneficial interest in the HF was $532,279 representing a 

15% increase from same time last year.  The combined YTD net at 2/28/16 without counting 

investment gains/losses was $433,258 representing an increase of 56% from YTD same time prior 

year.  At the end of February 2016, the Hospice Foundation’s Intermediate Investments totaled 

$2,405,972.  Long Term Investments totaled $15,621,226.  CHC’s assets on November 30, 2015, 

including its beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation, totaled over $39MM.  At the end of 
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November HF’s assets alone totaled over $30MM and debt related to the low interest line of credit 

associated with the Mishawaka Campus project totaled almost $5.9MM.  Both organizations had 

combined assets on February 29, 2016 of $45.4MM. 

 

 

2015 AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

 

The 2015 audited financial statements are on the Board Agenda.  They are scheduled to be reviewed 

by the Finance Committee on Tuesday April 26 at an extended meeting with the auditors from 

David Culp and Co. LLP.  The audited financials will be posted to the board website on Tuesday 

morning following the Finance Committee meeting for those wishing to review the materials prior 

to Wednesday’s board meeting.  Hard copies of the 2015 audited financial statements will be 

distributed to all board members at the Wednesday meeting along with the first quarter 2016 

financials. 

 

 

CHC VP/COO UPDATE 

 

Dave Haley, VP/COO, reports… 

 

Katherine Eash, NP, a new nurse practitioner started employment with our organization on March 

14.  We still have an open position for another nurse practitioner and another hospice and palliative 

care physician and are actively recruiting.  

 

We were contacted by the Mayo Clinic seeking information regarding our arrangement with 

hospitals and very fragile dying patients.  This is where the hospital simultaneously discharges the 

patient and we admit the patient to hospice care, but leave the patient physically in the hospital until 

they expire or improve enough to be transferred to our hospice house.  They are seeking to duplicate 

in Rochester, MN what we are doing locally. One physician expressed interest in visiting CHC to 

learn more about the process. 

 

We have converted both Hospice Houses to patient-specific medication deliveries supplied by 

HospiScript and DeliverCareRx, our new pharmacy provider.  We have also applied to the Indiana 

State Board of Pharmacy for approval of automated drug delivery systems at each Hospice House.  

Once we receive the Pharmacy Board’s approval for the new systems, we will no longer require a 

daily delivery of emergency medications to our hospice houses from another supplier.   This will 

also modernize our nursing drug delivery systems and provide electronic logging and additional 

access security. 

 

Morgan Langhofer, M.D., a Fellow in the Board Certification for Hospice and Palliative Medicine 

from the Indiana University School of Medicine began his month long training rotation on April 7.  

He and his family of four are residing in the Guest House at the Mishawaka Campus.  He will be 

followed by another Fellow, Tracy Walker, MD from this same program on May 2.  She will also 

be housed on the Mishawaka Campus. 

 

We met with representatives of Trinity Home Health Services on April 13 to discuss developing a 

closer working relationship for rolling out a palliative care service.  The next step will be making a 

presentation to their physicians at their meeting on July 20. 
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Significant progress continues to be made by the medical staff in getting caught up on completing 

past due certifications and recertifications and required physician narratives.  Gregory Gifford, MD, 

CHC Chief Medical Officer has been the point person in completion of this task. 

 

Dave Haley’s Census Charts are contained as an attachment to this report. 
 

 

DIRECTOR OF NURSING UPDATE 
 

Sue Morgan, DON, reports…  

 

Nursing Department 

 

The Nursing Goals 2016 continue to be reviewed and progress updated monthly at the Nursing 

Leadership Meetings.  They have been assigned to members of the Leadership Team for review, 

implementation and measuring continued effectiveness. 

 

On February 3, 4 and 5 the DON held the Nurses Meeting in person at each of the locations and 

reviewed: 

 Nursing Goals for 2016   

 Mission-Vision-Core Values 

 Communication-Consistency-Communication-Compassion 

 Review of job descriptions 

 Quality Projects and Indicators 

 Group Feedback 

 Expectations 

The meetings will be held in person by the Director of Nursing at all locations twice a year.  The 

nurses and CNAs expressed that this was a good opportunity to be aware of expectations and a 

chance to share ideas. 

 

The implementation of name tags with picture identification for all nursing personnel began on 

March 1, 2016.  Any nursing personnel with direct patient contact in the home or Hospice House(s) 

will have a picture identification badge.  

 

Education Programs 

 

Our Preceptor Program has ten experienced nurses who continue to expand their knowledge base 

and information through quarterly education programs to guide and mentor new nurses. 

 

On March 16 the Cardiac Boot Camp Program was held with six nurses in attendance.  This is a 

practical application to guide our nurses through the HeartWize program.    

 

 

Quality Assurance 

 

The new Health Information Management Committee is in the process of developing policies and 

procedures in the event of downtime for the Cerner electronic medical record. 
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The Nursing Department has initiated Quality Indicators for the measurement of patient outcomes 

related to the Conditions of Participation in the Medicare Hospice Benefit. 

 

 

HOSPICE FOUNDATION VP / COO UPDATE 

 

Mike Wargo, VP/COO, Hospice Foundation (HF), reports… 

 

Through March 2016, the Development Department recorded the following calendar year cash gifts 

as compared with the same period during the previous six years:   
 

 
Year to Date Total Revenue (Cumulative) 

 

 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 

January 64,964.45 32,655.69 36,775.87 83,619.96 51,685.37 82,400.05 65,460.71 

February 108,025.76 64,530.43 88,893.51 166,563.17 109,724.36 150,006.82 101,643.17 

March 231,949.73 165,468.92 194,345.35 264,625.29 176,641,04 257,463.89 178,212.01 

April 354,644.69 269,676.53 319,818.81 395,299.97 356,772.11 419,610.76  

May 389,785.41 332,141.44 416,792.85 446,125.49 427,057.81 635,004.26  

June 477,029.89 427,098.62 513,432.22 534,757.61 592,962.68 794,780.62  

July 532,913.52 487,325.01 579,801.36 604,696.88 679,253.96 956,351.88  

August 585,168.77 626,466.72 643,819.01 783,993.15 757,627.43 1,042,958.42  

September 671,103.04 724,782.28 736,557.59 864,352.82 935,826.45 1,267,659.12  

October 992,743.37 1,026,728.58 846,979.95 922,261.84 1,332,007.18 1,321,352.39  

November 1,043,750.46 1,091,575.65 895,164.28 969,395.17 1,376,246.01 1,469,386.01  

December 1,178,938.91 1,275,402.38 1,027,116.05 1,185,322.83 1,665,645.96 1,757,042.51  

 

Year to Date Monthly Revenue 

(less major campaigns, bequests and significant one-time major gifts) 

 

 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 

January 52,442.49 32,110.69 32,309.58 83,380.18 51,685.37 57,971.60 52,156.98 

February 41,364.37 30,644.74 43,783.64 82,943.21 43,038.99 67,572.77 36,182.46 

March 65,886.51 99,796.42 102,351.84 98,212.12 66,916.68 107,457.07 73,667.84 

April 104,544.96 97,332.61 123,998.46 130,674.68 180,156.07 162,146.87  

May 33,768.72 51,753.98 90,909.04 40,825.52 100,285.70 160,178.34  

June 74,084.48 90,718.18 92,036.89 65,815.51 97,258.66 159,776.36  

July 55,278.63 53,536.39 62,069.43 69,939.27 38,243.88 93,586.27  

August 51,240.25 83,202.86 64,017.65 92,732.69 79,015.87 86,606.54  

September 85,629.27 94,000.56 92,808.58 80,335.67 84,011.71 99,931.45  

October 66,061.97 47,779.09 65,904.80 56,439.02 55,208.68 53,693.27  

November  49,247.09 48,284.08 46,674.33 47,133.33 44,238.83 46,870.62  

December 115,188.45 133,617.73 111,236.77 130,277.99 193,065.45  161,519.80  

Total 794,737.19 862,777.33 928,101.01 978,709.19 1,033,125.99 1,257,310.96  

 

 

Cornerstones for Living: The Crossroads Campaign 

 

Campaign activities during February and March 2016 focused on lead gift donor cultivation, 

meetings, grant opportunities and follow up with both existing and prospective lead donors.  

Through the first 21 months of this five-year campaign (7/1/14 thru 3/31/16) total cash, pledges and 
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documented bequests stand at $4,530,453. 

 

Recent activity includes meetings with donor prospects in late February on Marco Island, Florida.  

Mike and I had productive meetings there.  One of the prospects presented a check for a $10,000.00 

campaign donation after the meeting.  We are working with this donor to also establish a planned 

gift to CHC.  The other Florida prospects are former South Bend/Mishawaka area residents 

connected to CHC through the administration of one of CHC’s largest estate gifts.  Donor prospect 

identification efforts resulted in us learning about their interest in our campaign.  Other activity 

includes a meeting with former CHC board members connected to a national organization that 

provides grants to various non-profits.  We’re in the process of determining if our campaign aligns 

with this organization’s guidelines.  Our work with a local charitable trust continues with regard to a 

proposal that we presented to endow hospice and palliative care fellowships and various other 

educational initiatives.  We are following up with this trust’s representative to schedule a 

presentation for the trust’s advisory committee.  A new opportunity to establish a named 

endowment for a segment of services provided to bereaved family members by CHC’s Life 

Transition Center came to our attention.  An initial meeting took place in March with a follow up 

meeting to be scheduled by late April.  

 

Planned Giving  

 

One new estate gift of $2,901 was received in March.  Planned giving prospects cultivated in 

February and March include a CHC volunteer, two CHC donors attending the Circle of Caring 

luncheon in March along with the prospects Mike and I visited in Florida.  

 

Annual Giving 

 

As of March 31
st
 the total received for the 2015 Annual Appeal is at $77,389.34, given by a total of 

392 unique donors. The appeal will continue through May 29
th

.  In the meantime we have begun the 

creative process for this year’s Friends of Hospice appeal, which will focus on raising money to be 

earmarked for construction of our veteran’s memorial.  

 

Special Events & Projects 

 

Our annual Circle of Caring luncheon was held on March 23
rd

 and attended by 53 donors and 

supporters.  This year’s Helping Hands Award co-recipient, Bob Beutter, was one of those in 

attendance at the event.  It was immediately followed by an event to publicly announce plans for the 

Veterans Memorial.  Landscape architect Chris Chockley of Jones Petrie Rafinski provided an 

overview of the renderings to the attendees.  Among those in attendance: Mishawaka Mayor Dave 

Wood, representatives from both Rep. Jackie Walorski’s and Senator Joe Donnelly’s offices, as 

well as representatives from local veterans’ organizations. 

 

Planning is entering the final stages for this year’s Helping Hands Award Dinner, which is honoring 

former Governor Joe Kernan and former Mishawaka Mayor Bob Beutter.  As with this year’s 

Friends of Hospice appeal, proceeds from the 2016 event will be earmarked for construction of the 

Veterans Memorial to be erected on the south lawn adjacent to the East Wing of the Administration 

building.  This year’s dinner will be held on Wednesday May 4, 2016 at the Hilton Garden Inn.  

Sponsorship packets have been mailed and follow up with past corporate and individual sponsors is 

proceeding.  Invitations were mailed the week of April 11
th

, with RSVPs due on April 27
th

.  
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Entertainment will be provided by the Victory Belles, a WWII-era tribute singing trio, much like the 

Andrew Sisters. 

 

This year’s dedication of memorial items donated for the Elkhart Campus will be held on Tuesday, 

June 7
th

. The dedication will begin at 5:30 and be held in the Gardens of Renewal and 

Remembrance.  We received orders for 17 bricks, four trees and three benches. 

 

This year’s Walk for Hospice will feature a new twist in 2016 – a Heroes for Hospice Fun Run, 

which will take place immediately prior to the traditional walk.  The event will take place on 

Sunday, July 3
rd

 at the Mishawaka Campus and Central Park. Heroes for Hospice Fun Run and 

Walk for Hospice will be sponsored by DJ Construction. Included in the event will be the 

Mishawaka Fire Department, DARE, the Hall of Heroes and athletes from the University of Notre 

Dame.  Participants in this family-friendly event will be encouraged to dress as their favorite super 

hero.  Special Events Coordinator Red Fisher has a number of fun extras lined up for the day 

including a photo booth, capes for the first 100 fun run participants and a Disc Jockey.  

 

The 7
th

 Annual Bike Michiana for Hospice will take place on October 2
nd

 this year. The later date 

was chosen to allow us to once again apply for the Convention and Visitors Bureau grant which 

stipulates events must be held on non-Notre Dame home football weekends.  With the exception of 

Labor Day weekend, Notre Dame has a home football game each weekend in September this year. 

 

Global Partners in Care/PCAU 

 

Plans for Rose Kiwanuka and Mark Mwesiga’s three-week visit to the U.S. have been in 

development since last fall. The first event is a private screening of Road to Hope at Soho House in 

Chicago for cast members of Chicago Med, Chicago Fire and Chicago PD.  The event will be 

hosted by Torrey DeVitto, narrator of the film and a Chicago Med cast member. 

 

In addition, they will attend NHPCO’s Management and Leadership Conference, where Rose and 

Mike Wargo will participate in “Have Lunch with Global Partners in Care” event.  Rose and Mike 

will present a concurrent session With Torrey DeVitto that will feature a screening of Road to 

Hope. 

 

During their visit, Rose and Mark will take part in a number of meetings at the University of Notre 

Dame regarding partnership initiatives, in particular the mHealth pilot program being undertaken in 

conjunction with the Eck Institute for Global Health.  These will include meetings with ND 

Graduate student and ER nurse Katie Anderson, project sponsor Lacey Ahern and ND IT 

specialists.  

 

This visit follows on the heels of retired CHC staff member and long-time PCAU volunteer Roberta 

Spencer’s return from Uganda, where she volunteered in February and March.  During her stay, 

Roberta visited a number of PCAU member sites for meetings and presentations.  She also visited a 

number of children and schools on the Road to Hope program, including a visit with Rashidah 

Adams, the Road to Hope program coordinator based at PCAU, to get updates on children in the 

program and deliver supplies. 
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Road to Hope Program/Documentary 

 

The Road to Hope documentary film continues to garner attention on the film festival circuit.  It 

was named “Best Documentary Feature Film” at the Geneva Film Festival and earned wins in the 

"Best Documentary" and "Grand Jury Award for Best Documentary" categories at the 2016 

Hollywood Florida Film Festival.  New official selections include the Maryland International Film 

Festival, Toronto Film Week, International Filmmaker Festival of World Cinema-Nice (France) and 

the Blackbird Film Festival. 

 

Mishawaka Campus 

 

As previously reported, DJ Construction has provided preliminary cost estimates for the recently 

designed patient care staff building.  Mike and I recently met with Jeff Helman and Brad Sechrist, 

of Helman-Sechrist Architecture, to review preliminary design elements for the new Hospice 

House.  Following a June trip to Toledo to visit two hospice houses, Brad and Jeff will work to 

finalize plans to our new facility.  As previously reported, Chris Chockley of Jones Petrie Rafinski 

has completed design for the veteran’s memorial. DJ Construction is currently engaged in the 

bidding process to obtain firm costs. 

 

 

COMMUNICATIONS, MARKETING, VOLUNTEERS AND ACCESS 

 

Amy Tribbett, Director of Marketing and Access reports on Marketing & Access, reports on 

February & March activities… 

 

Referral, Professional, & Community Outreach 

 

• The liaisons hosted breakfast/lunch with the following practices: Pulmonary and Critical 

 Care at Memorial; Siddiqui, Goshen Family Practice, Del Pilar, I-Street Clinic, Browne, 

 and Powell. 

• CHC now hosts monthly breakfasts for the case management department at Memorial.  This 

 was previously only happening quarterly. 

• Hospice 101 was presented at Holy Cross Village. 

• CHC presented “Caring for Ourselves as We Care for Other” during Family Night at 

 LaPorte’s Settler’s Place Assisted Living Community. 

• CHC presented Hospice 101 to the Philanthropic Education Organization in Plymouth. 

• CHC presented “Caring for the Dying Patient: Walking through the Grief Process” at 

 Southfield Village 

• “Hospice 101” was presented to Fresenius Medical Care Nephrology Blackthorn. 

• CHC staff took second place at the “Chocolate Jamboree” at the Life Care Center in 

 Rochester. 

• CHC was represented at the Kroc Center Community Health Fair. 

• CHC was represented at the Michiana Military Support Network at the new South Bend 

 Armory. 
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Volunteer Department 

 

Spring training is underway.  Eleven new volunteers were trained in March, with approximately 18 

signed up for April’s training on Saturday, April 16 and 30. 

 

Activity in February and March included: 

• 19 new volunteer interviews. 

• 22 new volunteer inquiries. 

• Email blast to 170 existing volunteers encouraging them to recruit a friend. 

• A booth set up and staffed at the Grace College Internship Fair. 

• Planning sessions with bereavement staff to identify bereaved that are at a good place to 

 potentially volunteer. 

• 167 volunteers, guests and staff attended the 2016 Volunteer Recognition and Annual 

 Report, held at The Brick in South Bend.  Immediate past chair, Corey Cressy, generously 

 donated the space, tables and chairs for the event. The recipient of the 2016 John E. 

 Krueger, MD Hospice Caring Award is Dale Kern, an 11-year volunteer from the Elkhart 

 area.  The event also included a CHC / HF update presented the CHC CEO and HF COO. 

 

Website 

 

In the month of February, CHC’s website traffic totaled more than 4,500 hits, with 9,526 page 

views.  March saw 4,261 hits, and 8953 page views. 

 

The new site launch has been delayed due to a glitch in the donation process.  Internet Business 

Solutions, our local Internet provider and Blackbaud, our national fundraising software vendor, and 

the Hospice Foundation staff have been working on a solution. 

 

 

APRIL BOARD MEETING TO BE EXPANDED TO TWO HOURS AND WILL BE THE 

FOURTH WEDNESDAY OF THE MONTH ON APRIL 27 

 

The April Board meeting will feature an in-person education session by Rose Kiwanuka, National 

Coordinator, Palliative Care Association of Uganda.  Additionally, we will have a “State of the 

Industry” presentation by Peter Benjamin, owner, Huntington Consulting Group, Miami, FL.  Peter 

is the consultant hired by the National Hospice Executive Roundtable (NHERT).  NHERT is a 

collection of twelve hospice CEOs from leading non-profit hospice agencies throughout the United 

States who meet in-person three times per year to develop and share industry best practices.  CHC’s 

CEO has been a member of the group since 2009.  Peter has been consulting various healthcare 

clients from a wide assortment of provider types all over the U.S. for the last 20 years.  Prior to that 

was VP of Marketing for VITAS Healthcare, VP and Sales and Marketing for Abbey Medical, and 

worked in the sales / marketing department for the American Hospital and Supply Corporation.  

Peter last spoke to the board in June of 2011.  He will be conducting sales, marketing and intake 

training of CHC staff Wednesday afternoon and most of the day on Thursday. 
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QUALITY ASSURANCE COMMITTEE AND PROFESSIONAL ADVISORY GROUP 

MINUTES 

 

Attached to this report are the most recent minutes of the internal CHC Quality Assurance 

Committee minutes.  Please contact me with any questions.  Also included in this packet are the 

minutes of the annual meeting of the Professional Advisory Group.  This annual meeting is held 

once time each year for the purpose of meeting a paragraph contained with the regulations for 

Medicare Home Health care certification.  This is only for our home health care business and 

completely separate from hospice. 

 

 

HOSPICE UTILIZATION FALLS FOR FIRST TIME IN TEN YEARS 

 

According to Healthcare Market Resources, a company that analyzes and sells detailed hospice 

reports, it may be a new year, but that doesn’t mean a lot of new business for hospices.  They took a 

look at the latest hospice utilization data from 2014 and compared it over the last decade, only to 

find that, for the first time in ten years, hospice utilization has declined.  Granted, the decline is only 

by 1%, but hospice has been at a steady utilization rate of 2.6 to 2.7% for the last five years. 

 

When you consider that they measure hospice utilization by dividing the number of hospice patients 

served by the total Medicare eligible population for each state, that number should be in a steady 

state if not slightly growing, given the increasing awareness of hospice services, the ubiquitous 

availability of its services and favorable demographics.  Has all the regulatory scrutiny bent the 

utilization curve downward? 

 

Overall, it’s a very flat market with no data to suggest any light at the end of the tunnel.  So what 

does this all mean for the future growth of hospices?  Not much in the way of new growth for 

hospice, unless something changes. 

 

Unfortunately, the immediate prospects are not good.  Increased regulatory pressure and a new 

payment system which disincentivizes long term patients could result in lower utilization rates, as 

length of stay shortens for these longer stay patients (180 days+).  MedPAC and Medicare have 

gone on record as these types of patients are subject to questionable justification of services.  

Another ticking time bomb in the short term is the Senate Finance committee proposal to move the 

hospice benefit into Medicare Advantage.  This added level of supervision at the micro level can 

only mean fewer patients accessing the benefits or stable patients being discharged sooner. 

 

While long term prospects are strong given the need to control end-of-life (EOL) costs becoming 

more important as more providers go at-risk, this requires significant structural and attitudinal 

changes in the healthcare delivery system.  The goal is achievable as seen by the experience of La 

Crosse Wisconsin and the Gundersen Health System which has shown that 30 years of community 

effort can pay off in lower EOL costs.  However, hospice may not be the sole beneficiary of these 

efforts as Medicare is testing other forms of palliative care with the Medicare Care Choices Model. 

 

If the prospects for organic market growth are poor, hospices can look to geographic expansion, 

taking away market share from competitors or adding complimentary services to increase their 

revenues.  Each alternative poses its own challenges. 
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LATEST (2014) MEDICARE HOSPICE COUNTY BY COUNTY DATA RELEASED 

 

Attached to this report I’m including the Indiana state Medicare Hospice data, along with the data 

for our three major counties where 96% of our patients reside.  CHC continues to be the largest 

provider in Indiana.  The second largest, with offices in Indianapolis and Merrillville, served 35% 

fewer patients than CHC.  With the increase in provider competitors over the years (we have 26 

competing hospice programs serving our eight counties), CHC has seen erosion in market share but 

is still clearly the dominant hospice program in its three main counties. 

 

CHC Market Share by County 

 

St. Joseph = 63% Market Share 

 

Elkhart = 41% Market Share 

 

Marshall = 75% Market Share 

 

It should also be noted that the hospice penetration rate in Indiana has continued to increase.  

Penetration rate is calculated by dividing the number of Hospice Medicare deaths by the total 

number of Medicare deaths.  The 2014 rate for Indiana was 63% compared to 24% in the year 2000.  

Nationally the penetration rate is 67% and Indiana still has room to grow to keep up with the rest of 

the nation.  Everything in healthcare varies widely in utilization by state (see Dartmouth Atlas of 

Health Care).  Hospice care is no different and penetration rates vary widely by state, from 

Wyoming at 38% to Utah at 92%. 

 

 

CONTINUED PROBLEMS WITH NEW HOSPICE PAYMENT MODEL; MEDIICAID 

HOSPICE IS A TOTAL MESS 

 

Nationally the new untested, non-demonstrated Hospice Payment model which went into effect 

January 1, 2016 has been problematic.  The new Service Intensity Add-on (SIA) has had claims 

processing issues in which hospice providers are receiving an incorrect SIA payment for services 

that do not qualify for the payment.  The new two-tiered payment system is proving difficult to 

accrue in many instances, particularly with patients who revoke the benefit and come back on 

service and patients who are transferred in from other hospice providers. 

 

Indiana Medicaid has still not implemented the new payment model that by federal statute they 

were required to have ready by 1/1/16.  Worse, they announced that they didn’t even load the new 

payment rates under the new federal fiscal year that began on October 1, 2015 until January 28, 

2016.  They are promising that they will find weapons of mass claims adjustments at some point in 

the future.  They also claim they are working on changing their software to allow for the new 

payment model to function and will have instructions on how they will accomplish the changes to 

their largely paper forms sometime in the future.  The current system doesn’t capture all of the data 

needed to implement the new payment model. 

 

One item I wanted to clarify again about the new payment model is that there are really no higher 

payments for the end of a length of stay.  While it’s true that we receive a higher payment during 

the first 60 days and a lower payment thereafter under the Routine Home Care level of care (about 
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94% of all hospice days) with a SIA hourly payment for each RN and social work visit made during 

the last seven days of life billed in 15 minute increments, payment change is budget neutral and 

paid for through a reduction in the RHC rate after the first 60 days.  Going forward, yearly 

fluctuations in the total size of the SIA will impact the yearly RHC rates.  Meaning, that whatever is 

spent on the SIA payments this year will likely reduce the Routine Home Care payment in the next 

fiscal year.  The goal of this new system is to disincentivize long lengths of stays.  My fear is that 

eventually this will create substantially lower Routine Home Care rates in the future and hospice 

providers will only want to admit short lengths of stay patients because of the lower payment after 

60 days and the SIA add-on.  This could cause an access to services problem down the road and 

change the benefit from end-of-life care to brink-of-death care…which we’re already seeing.  Note 

that 50% of our deaths in March took place within seven days of admission.  We will receive the 

higher beginning payment and the SIA add-on payment, but this shouldn’t become the goal for the 

industry.  As stated earlier, 2014 was the first year in a decade that fewer patients elected the 

Medicare Hospice benefit. 

 

 

PURCHASE OF MILTON ADULT DAY SERVICES 

 

CHC purchasing Milton Adult Day Services is an Agenda item for Board approval at the 4/27 

meeting.  I sent a comprehensive explanation of this matter in an email on April 15
th

.  This matter 

will be up for a vote.  It is important the board has the background and information necessary to 

make an informed decision.  If you have not read the email I encourage you to do so and have 

reprinted it as an attachment to this report. 

 

 

CHC CEO APPOINTED TO NATIONAL SEARCH COMMITTEE 

 

On February 24, the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization and its affiliated 

organizations (National Hospice Foundation, Global Partners in Care, and Hospice Action Network) 

announced that President and Chief Executive Officer J. Donald Schumacher, PsyD, will retire at 

the end of 2016.  Schumacher has been president and CEO of NHPCO since 2002.  Schumacher’s 

decision to retire comes after more than four decades of service on behalf of hospice and palliative 

care at the community provider level as well as in national and international leadership roles. 

 

A seven member search committee will lead a national search for Schumacher’s successor.  I was 

asked to serve and accepted the honor. 

 

Representative accomplishments during Schumacher’s tenure as president and CEO include: 

 

 Consistent membership retention levels averaging 96 percent every year. 

 

 Development of Hospice Action Network, a grassroots advocacy network in excess of 

 60,000 hospice advocates and supporters. 

 

 Successful efforts to increase more timely and appropriate levels of hospice oversight by 

 federal regulators and protection of the Medicare hospice benefit. 

 

Page - 25



04/27/16 President’s Report – page 14 

  

 Launch and successful growth of the We Honor Veterans initiative created in partnership 

 with the Department of Veterans Affairs. 

 

 The award winning national engagement campaign, Moments of Life: Made Possible by 

 Hospice. 

 

 Expansion of the work of Global Partners in Care to nations beyond sub-Saharan Africa. 

 

 Creation of the National Center for Care at the End of Life as the permanent home of 

 NHPCO and its affiliated organizations. 

 

From 1989 until he joined NHPCO, Schumacher served as the president and CEO of The Center for 

Hospice and Palliative Care in Buffalo, where he led the development of integrated hospice and 

palliative care programs.  Prior to that, he was the president and founder of the Hospice of Mission 

Hill in Boston, which was established as one of the first HIV/AIDS hospices in the U.S. 

 

A globally recognized authority on hospice and palliative care, Schumacher has been active 

throughout his career as a member and officer of various industry organizations.  He currently 

serves on the boards of the National Health Council and the World Hospice and Palliative Care 

Alliance.  An active public speaker, he has presented domestically and internationally on topics 

such as strategic planning for hospices, quality and access to care, palliative care policy 

development, and clinical guidelines for HIV. 

 

Schumacher is a licensed clinical psychologist in New York and Massachusetts and holds a 

doctorate degree in psychology from the Massachusetts School of Professional Psychology, Boston. 

Among his professional awards, in 2005, he received the Distinguished Alumni Award from the 

State University of New York at Buffalo, where he earned his M.S. degree in counseling 

psychology. 

 

Schumacher was honored at this year’s annual National Hospice Foundation Gala on April 22, 

2016. 

 

 

OUT AND ABOUT 

 

I was a speaker at the RESPECT Center Conference, “Let’s Talk Palliative Care: Continuity Across 

Settings” in Indianapolis on March 4.  The IUPUI Research in Palliative and End-of-Life 

Communication and Training (RESPECT) Signature Center is a collaborative, interdisciplinary 

scientific community of researchers and clinicians who work to advance the science of 

communication in palliative care.  It’s supported by the IU School of Nursing, IU School of 

Medicine, Division of General Internal Medicine and Geriatrics, IU Simon Center, and IU Health.  

A listing of conference speakers is attached to this report. 

 

Several staff including members of the Administrative Team attended the annual Logan Nose-On 

luncheon on March 22. 

 

Drs. Greg Gifford and Joel Cohen attended the annual meeting of the American Association of 

Hospice and Palliative Medicine which was held in Chicago in March.  Dr. Cohen took a review 
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course on becoming a Certified Hospice Medical Director.  He is scheduled to take the medical 

director certification exam on May 31. 

 

Dave Haley, Sue Morgan, and several staff attended the Indiana Hospice and Palliative Care 

(IHPCO) annual Regulatory and Reimbursement Day conference in Indianapolis on April 5.  I 

attended an IHPCO Board of Directors meeting the afternoon and evening before. 

 

I attended National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization (NHPCO) Board and Executive 

Committee meetings, the Hospice Action Network Board meeting, NHPCO Issues Session, a 

National Hospice Roundtable meeting with the Advisory Board Company at their headquarters, and 

portions of the NHPCO Management Leadership Conference in Washington, DC April 18 – 23. 

 

Karl Holderman, Mike Wargo, Sue Morgan, Dave Haley, five other staff and two members of 

PCAU attended the NHPCO Management Leadership Conference on various days between April 19 

and 23. 

 

ATTACHMENTS TO THIS PRESIDENT’S REPORT IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING 

THIS SECTION OF THE .PDF 

 

Dave Haley’s Census Charts 

 

Indiana State Hospice Profile and County-by-County Data 

 

Listing of Conference Speakers at the RESPECT conference 

 

Page from “Focus on Compassion” newsletter published by Global Partners in Care featuring CHC 

and Notre Dame’s efforts in Uganda 

 

Thank you email from Riley High School for our Bereavement Groups 

 

Thank you letter from Horizon Elementary for our Bereavement Counseling  

 

Press Release regarding 2016 CHC Board Members 

 

Internal Medicare Compliance Committee minutes 03/16/16 

 

04/15/16 email to CHC Board regarding purchase of Milton Adult Day Services 

 

 

HARD COPY BOARD ITEMS TO BE DISTRIBUTED AT THE MEETING 

 

First quarter 2016 Financials. 

 

2015 Audited Financial Statements 
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04/27/16 President’s Report – page 16 

  

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

 

Our next regular Board Meeting will be Wednesday, June 15 2016 at 7:30 AM in Conference 

Room A, first floor at the Mishawaka Campus, 501 Comfort Place, Mishawaka, IN  46545.  In the 

meantime, if you have any questions, concerns, suggestions or comments, please contact me 

directly at 574-243-3117 or email mmurray@centerforhospice.org . 

 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Compliance Committee Meeting Minutes 

March 16, 2016 
 

Members Present: Dave Haley, Gail Wind, Jon Kubley, Karl Holderman, Mark Murray, Sue Morgan, Vicki Gnoth, Becky Kizer 

Absent: Amy Tribbett 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m.  

2. Key 

Vulnerabilities 
 Reviewed the key vulnerabilities for hospices: Too few visits in the last 48 hours of life; 

Expenditures outside of the hospice benefit for patients enrolled in hospice; Live 

discharges; GIP utilization. Are any of these potential risk areas for us? We focus on 

what drugs are covered or not covered. Too few visits are addressed with the new 

Service Intensity Add-on in the new Medicare payment system. In 2015 our number of 

live discharges was just slightly under 10%. Per the PEPPER Report we are not even 

close to where this would be a risk factor for us.  Our Hospice House ALOS was less 

than five days.  

 Another area mentioned in the article was “churn,” where the hospice patient is 

discharged, goes to the hospital, has an expensive test or procedure, gets discharged from 

the hospital and then re-enrolls in hospice care. We had 79 revocations in 2015, which is 

about half of our live discharges. We have a QAPI that looks at revocations. We looked 

at CAHPS survey results with Press Ganey yesterday and our scores have improved 

since April 2015. Trouble breathing improved five points. Press Ganey said they don’t 

see that great of an improvement among their other clients.   

 One area Gail feels staff needs more education on is the procedure for the Advance 

Beneficiary Notice (ABN). In Hospice House if a patient changes level of care from GIP 

to Routine the ABN may need to be given. This could be our compliance in-service for 

this year in September. We need to review our ABN policy. We also have a flow chart. 

Medicare has been doing YouTube videos lately that can be used for education. We can 

see if there is one for ABN. Palmetto and NHPCO may also have some resources. The 

social worker is responsible for educating the patients and families on ABN. Maybe the 

Social Work Coordinator and the Resource Social Worker could be the designated 

individuals for staff to go to for assistance in this matter. We will discuss this further at 
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Topic Discussion Action 

the July committee meeting. Dave will follow up with the Social Worker Coordinator.  

 We need to educate staff on the importance of getting the ABN done within 48 hours. 

We should see how often a patient was not discharged within 48 hours of when we said 

they would be. When the IDT decides the patient is no longer appropriate for hospice 

services, the ABN process should be started that day. The QAPI has not focused on the 

48 hour notice. The live discharge QAPI has been integrated into the HIM Committee 

and the QA department is reviewing all of the live discharges. We could go back to 

January to review the live discharges to see if there is an issue. There were 36 patients 

discharged last year as no longer terminal. We will see if we billed after the IDT 

determined the patient was no longer terminal. We can bill up to the day of discharge. 

We can still see the patient within those 48 hours.  

 What if the ABN is needed when the attending physician is not available? We don’t 

know if it has to be the attending or if their partner or our medical director could sign the 

form. Don’t most physicians have call coverage? We will see what the regulations say. 

We could also bring this to the IHPCO Regulatory Day in April. Sue could ask Jennifer 

Kennedy about ABN.  

 Revocation documentation is also an issue. Staff needs to know how and what to 

document and where to enter it in Cerner so it is in a consistent place. They need to know 

what verbiage to use, and to document that we told the patient and family the financial 

implications of their decision. We could also present this at a staff meeting.  

 At the September staff meeting, we could also raise awareness of how people outside the 

agency may try to convince staff to do things that are not compliant. Just because other 

hospices are doing it, doesn’t mean we are going to do it. We will still do the right thing 

no matter what a doctor or ECF threatens to do. Everything in Medicare is based on 

medical necessity. It would also show our respect to staff that we realize they are under 

these pressures. We are the leader in the field and the other hospices should be following 

our example. 

 

 

Dave will follow 

up with Amy 

Knapp 

3. 2016 OIG Work 

Plan 
 The article addressed the reasonableness of physician home visits and of prolonged 

services. These are not applicable to us.  

 

4. ICD-10 Update  How is it going? Dr. Gifford wants to make a few more changes to the related/unrelated 

diagnoses. Sue and Rebecca F. worked with Judy Morgan and she will produce some 

samples of claims that go to Medicare so we can see what prints on the bill and whether 
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Topic Discussion Action 

it matches the chart. We also need to see if there is a way to identify which diagnoses are 

related or not related. There is no place in Cerner to retrieve which covered diagnoses are 

primary, secondary, or tertiary. At admission, the medical directors say which ones are 

related and how they should be listed so we know which diagnoses are contributing to 

the terminal illness so we know which meds are covered. We can ask Cerner in the next 

call. Dr. Gifford has a methodology and once it is completed and implemented, we 

should be fine. Overall the transition to ICD-10 has been very smooth. We will revisit 

this at the committee’s July meeting.  

5. Next Meetings  The next meetings will be in July and November. Dates will be determined later.   

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 3:55 p.m. Next meeting TBA 
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Center for Hospice Care 

QI Committee Meeting Minutes 

February 16, 2016 
 

Members Present: Alice Wolff, Amy Tribbett, Carol Walker, Dave Haley, Denise Scroggs, Gail Wind, Greg Gifford, Holly Farmer, 

Larry Rice, Mark Murray, Rebecca Fear, Sue Morgan, Tammy Huyvaert, Becky Kizer 

Absent: Amy Knapp, Brett Maccani, Jennifer Ewing, Karen Hudson, Terri Lawton 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m.  

2. Committee 

Members 
 New CHC Board member, Jennifer Ewing, will be joining this committee. She is a 

nurse practitioner at Michiana Hematology Oncology. Terri Lawton, PCC from the 

Plymouth office will also be joining this committee.  

 

3. Minutes  The minutes of the 11/17/15 were approved by consensus.  

4. HIPAA  We created some educational programs for staff pertaining to HIPAA compliance. We 

also created Level II HIPAA training for coordinators to complete by the end of 2015. 

We are still in the process of updating policies to outline the training and education we 

are doing for staff. We will continue our education plans in 2016. This QAPI will be 

concluding as a work group and will fold in the agency’s overall education and training 

plans for staff. We are working on designing a reporting mechanism as a part of CHC’s 

overall quality program. At every all staff meeting we do a HIPAA reminder, and in 

September we do the annual HIPAA training. Staff was educated on potential HIPAA 

violations and the outcome of our security vulnerability testing. Several departments 

conducted “walking rounds” and assessed access to PHI and training on email 

encryption.  

 

5. HIM Committee  The Health Information Management (HIM) Committee worked on increasing the 

efficiency of medical records processing. We are scanning all current medical 

documents into the electronic medical record (EMR), and converting paper documents 

into electronic where applicable. We are working on eliminating obsolete and 

redundant forms both paper and electronic, and we are also creating workflows for the 

handling of medical records. All requests for new forms must now be submitted to the 

HIM Committee for approval.  

 We are working on improving work flow processes within the QA department. We 
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centralized the creation of the Certification of Terminal Illness (COTI), and created a 

standardized email template for the weekly IDT meetings. Closed record monitoring is 

now done weekly to improve timeliness and turnaround time for any missing 

documents. Two QA staff members have been cross trained to provide coverage in the 

branch offices when those secretaries are out of the office. We are also reviewing the 

QA department job descriptions and realigning duties and responsibilities. We 

examined the COPs for home health and hospice to eliminate redundant practices and 

to insure we are being compliant with those regulations.   

 We added a separate QAPI for health care literacy to look at our forms, brochures, and 

documents we give to families.   

6. Infection Control  A new vaccine form was created to add clarity for the form completed by new 

employees. We provided education on medical equipment storage in staff vehicles. We 

are in the process of evaluating new nursing bags that staff takes into the home. We 

will be looking at infection control processes in Hospice House. We will continue to 

monitor infections through the surveillance reports. No trends have been noticed and 

we provide education one on one with staff as needed. We are also looking at 

educating staff on how to identify patients with multiple drug resistant organisms. 

There were no adverse events related to infection control during the fourth quarter of 

2015.  

 

7. Clinical Quality 

Measures 
 Initially this QAPI looked at pain management and then incorporated comfortable 

dying data. In 2013 we added patients treated with an opioid having a bowel regimen, 

and in 2015 we added palliation of dyspnea/trouble breathing as a clinical quality 

measure based on results of the CAHPS surveys. Staff has been very consistent in 

documenting bowel function.   

 

8. Live Discharges / 

Revocations 
 We continue to review all live discharges in order to decrease the number of 

revocations to acute care facilities. The percentage of attending physicians being 

notified of a live discharge averaged 95% in 2015 compared to 84% in 2014. In the 

fourth quarter of 2015 we initiated the Trouble Breathing Plan and created a sheet to be 

kept in the home with steps families can take until CHC staff can get there. The 

number one reason for revocations is shortness of breath. This is a team effort by all 

disciplines to be very proactive at reminding families about the Trouble Breathing 

Plan. This starts at the time of admission.  

 Revocations will be moving out of the QAPI workgroup into the HIM Committee. 
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Through November we had 71 revocations compared to 96 in all of 2014. The 

percentage of revocations within 25 days of admission was 35.5% compared to 39.3% 

in 2014. The percentage of live discharges with IDT input was consistent in 2015. The 

percentage of revocations to an acute care facility was 67% in October and November. 

We will see if the trouble breathing plan makes an impact on these numbers.  

9. Medication 

Entry Timeliness 
 We changed pharmacy vendors in November from Enclara to HospiScript. We looked 

at the timeliness of when orders are entered in Cerner and found that 74% of the orders 

were not entered within 1.5 hours of leaving the patient’s home at the time of 

admission. We educated staff in November and then audited December and January. 

We admitted 404 patients during that time and entries improved to 83.2%. Staff has 

been told we will be increasing the goal to 95% over the next two months. Staff is also 

being educated to actually look at all of the pill bottles so refills can be ordered at the 

same time.  

 

10. Falls  Many of the falls are the same patients having repeated falls. Staff was educated in 

October on how to assess what is going on in the home. We continue to track if there 

are any trends and provide education for staff as needed. October and November each 

had 45 falls and December had 33 in either the home or ECF. Most of the falls were 

when the patient was trying to get out of bed or go to the bathroom. There were no 

serious injuries as a result of these falls.  

 

11. Adverse Events  There were no serious injuries as the result of any adverse events in the fourth quarter. 

The number of medication errors has decreased. There were 14 in 2015. Earlier in the 

year we noticed an increase in medication errors in Elkhart Hospice House which we 

have addressed. We also had issues with FedEx of tampering of the delivery of 

medications. We have not had any problems with tampering since we switched to 

HospiScript and DeliverCareRx. We did have some problems with deliveries not going 

where they needed, but they are very good about follow up.  

 

12. Consumer 

Concerns 
 In 2016 we will track concerns differently to see if there are any trends. In the fourth 

quarter we had nine concerns. We received letters from two families after the fact and 

we had the documentation from the consumer concerns records to back up our actions.  

 

13. HospiScript  We had heard a rumor that Care Kits from HospiScript were not ordered or delivered 

on a timely basis. We looked at 87 admissions and 46 medical records and concluded 

that the Care Kits are being ordered timely at admission and no further follow up 
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needed at this time.  

14. CAHPS Surveys  We are in the process of reviewing the reports from Press Ganey and deciding which 

ones we want to see and report on.  

 

15. Quality Program 

Update 
 We will be reporting on the OASIS reports every six months.  

 We will be doing away with the blue slips that staff receives because they didn’t do 

something. With the help of Rebecca F. we have developed quality indicators for 

nursing that will mirror our practices to track compliance by staff. Eventually this will 

become a peer review. We will report on this at the next meeting.   

 We are in the process of creating quality indicators to make sure staff is documenting 

that the Trouble Breathing Plan is present in the home. Social work and spiritual care 

will work with Rebecca to develop their quality indicators, and we could do the same 

for bereavement as well. QA will be doing the reviews and the results will be shared 

with staff every quarter. These will also be reviewed with staff at the time of their 

annual performance evaluation. Some of the quality indicators are based on NHPCO’s 

list of the top ten survey deficiencies throughout the nation. We will go back 

retroactively and start reviews since January 1
st
. We want to make this a more positive 

experience for staff than the blue slips. They will work with their supervisor on a plan 

for improvement as needed.   

 

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 8:55 a.m. Next meeting 05/17 
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Center for Hospice Care  

Professional Advisory Group Meeting Minutes 

March 29, 2016 
 

Members Present: Amy Knapp, Carol Walker, Dave Haley, Greg Gifford, Judy Jourdan, Mark Murray, Rebecca Fear, Sue Morgan, 

Becky Kizer 

Absent: Anna Wasierski, Jon Kubley, Vicki Gnoth 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m.  

2. Minutes  A motion was made to accept the minutes of the 03/31/15 meeting as presented. The 

motion was accepted unanimously. 

J. Jourdan motioned 

R. Fear seconded 

3. Home Health 

Statistical 

Review 

 In 2015 we had an unduplicated home health census of 109 patients. South Bend served 

55 patients, Elkhart served 25, and Plymouth served 29. 52 of the patients were 

Medicare, 3 were Medicaid, 47 were commercial insurance, and 7 were self-pay. The 

majority of the patients, 68, had a cancer diagnosis. 87 patients were admitted from 

home, 14 from the community (private homes, assisted living, group homes, etc.), 1 

from a skilled nursing facility, 4 from hospitals, and 3 undefined. We will follow up 

with Admissions to see how they are categorizing where the admission is from to make 

sure they are capturing that information accurately.  

 40% of referrals were from patients/families. That referral then goes to the attending 

physician. We often have home health referrals where the determination is made after 

the patient is seen by the nurse and we talk to the attending physician that the patient 

will become a hospice admission. 55% of the patients changed programs from home 

health to hospice, 1% went to Hospice House, 37% were discharged to self, and 7% 

died.  

 

4. Home Health 

Year-End 

Review 

 Reviewed accomplishments in 2015. We created a verification fax for the attending 

physician so we receive the fax in the required time frame. In March 2015, staff was 

educated on the Face-to-Face requirements so we are not missing any encounters. We 

created a home health specific care plan. In September we did a mock home health 

survey, and then the surveyor did come in October and we had a no deficiencies on our 

home health survey.  

 Policies – The- following policies were reviewed. There were no changes.. We are in 

the process of updating policies now and will present them at the next meeting.  

o Admission Criteria 

o Admission of a Patient 

o Bereavement Services 

o Clinical Record 
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o Clinical Record Review 

o Discharge Criteria 

o Medical Supervision 

o Nursing Services 

o On Call Services 

o Plan of Care: Physician Certification 

o Plan of Treatment 

o Protection of Clinical Records 

o Quality Assurance 

o Social Work Services 

o Standards of Care 

o Employee Screening Procedures 

o Expedited Appeals Notice Requirements 

o Home Health Aide Assignments and Duties 

o Job Description 

 Clinical Record Review – We are doing ongoing record review every four to six weeks 

to meet the Conditions of Participation. We have an RN in the QA Department that is 

responsible for reviewing the OASIS to make sure they are complete. She follows up 

with individual nurses as needed.  

 There were no consumer concerns from home health patients/families in 2015.  

 Patient Incidents – One patient had two falls due to inappropriately using his walker. He 

was re-educated each time on the correct use of his DME. Another patient had one non-

injury fall and patient safety education was provided by the patient’s case manager.  

 OBQI – We will begin to review the Outcomes Based Quality Indicator report quarterly 

at the QI Committee meetings to see if there are any trends we need to address.  

 Performance Improvement Projects – Ongoing projects include infection control plan 

implementation, education on home health programming for nursing and admission 

staff, policy updates, education and program updates to physician offices by our 

professional relations liaisons, and implementation of home health patient record review 

with quality indicators by the nursing and QA departments.  

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 8:15 a.m. Next meeting 2017 
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